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Present: A Lloyd (Chairman and Treasurer, AL), W Dryburgh (Vice Chair, WD), J Burrell (Secretary, JB), B Stackhouse (BS), P Norman (PN), J Allen (JA), Bill Rennie (BR) and Gordon McAndie (GM); also Councillors Dave Dempsey (DD) and Lesley Laird (LL), 4 members of the public and 3 guests as below.

Apologies: Councillors G Yates and A McGarry, I Fleming (IF), I Pritchard (IP), F McDonald (FM) and J McMillan (JM).

Resignation The Chairman had been notified by Caroline Cameron that she was resigning from the Council.  Caroline had been a member since July 2013.  Best wishes were expressed to her and thanks for her contributions over the period.
1 Minute The minute of the meeting of 3 March 2014 was approved as a correct record.

Matters Arising

(a) Wind Turbine Fife Council had hosted a public information event on the Council’s investigations into possible wind turbine developments, including development of an area adjacent to Aberdour Primary School. In response to a question from GM, AL explained that it appeared that the wind turbine being considered for the Aberdour site could be located almost anywhere across the Hawkcraig/Silver Sands area provided only that the land was owned by the Council.  The idea of a wind turbine on the site was viewed by many local residents as alarming given the attractiveness of the area and the fact that, at more than 30 metres tall, the turbine would dominate the skyline and would present a major intrusion into a sensitive, open space area.
(b) Broadband Coverage Fife Council had expressed support to Scottish Government for a proposed roll-out of Next Generation Broadband (NGB). It had been reported that, if the plan went forward on schedule, Aberdour could expect an improved broadband service in 2017.  Although some disappointment had been expressed that this still involved a 3 year wait, overall ACC had welcomed the news that the village could begin to look forward to broadband improvement over time. However, the situation had continued to deteriorate and the current broadband provision increasingly fell below acceptable levels.  At the March meeting, ACC having been advised that the Golf Club were facing increasing difficulties in maintaining an online booking service, had agreed to continue the matter for Councillor Laird to be heard with a view to making a case on the possibility of bringing forward the anticipated service delivery date.  At this meeting Councillor Laird confirmed that she had heard nothing more on BT’s plans for developments in the broadband service locally or on the proposed NGB roll out dates although talks had been opened with the Golf Club to assess their service needs and to determine whether the current situation could be improved.
2 Dunfermline Advocacy Fiona Sword and Barbara McKenzie of Dunfermline Advocacy were received and outlined their role in supporting Citizen Advocacy partnerships across West Fife. The Advocacy provided support for local people at times of vulnerability and need. Citizen Advocacy matched local people with vulnerable adults in the community to provide that support and friendship to give individuals a chance to have their voice heard and to be represented.  Advocates provided this measure of support by ensuring that the information needed to make choices was available, by sharing activities to widen opportunities and by ensuring that the legal processes that their clients were part of were fully understood.  They also confirmed that Dunfermline Advocacy was recruiting and invited expressions of interest from the Aberdour area. The Chairman thanked Fiona and Barbara for attending and for their presentation and expressed best wishes to them in promoting the work of the Advocacy and recruitment.

3 Road Works AL outlined the programme of works undertaken in High Street in recent weeks, expressing thanks to the main contractors, Newlay Civil Engineering, main contractor for the resurfacing contract, for making the effort to keep the village open during the period of the works even although they could, technically, have closed the whole section.  Instead the traffic lights system used had maintained traffic flows although there was no denying that there had been considerable inconvenience and disruption on occasion.  The lack of lining in sections remained a problem as parking had proliferated into narrow and difficult road sections.  Moreover it had been noted that some snagging issues remained, such as a drain cover protruding into the road and drains still blocked by soil and spillage from the works.  It was also still unclear as to whether Fife Council intended to line off 3 or 4 parking spaces at the Clock, although the proposed waiting time restriction would proceed.  Discussion followed on the proposals by Scottish Power for cabling works in Park Lane, the question being whether residents had yet been notified of the start date and length of the contract.  PN also drew attention to the replacement of street lighting elsewhere in the village

4 Aberdour Heritage Centre and Gardens (a) Station Garden BR reported that Trevor Francis had agreed that he and his wife would continue with station garden works this year. A list of potential volunteers to assist with watering, weeding and deadheading was being drawn up and First ScotRail had confirmed that they would provide reimbursement for plants and composts purchased by the Community Council.  (b) Heritage Centre The Organising Committee had been informed that First ScotRail planned to upgrade and refurbish the existing ticket office at the station and that they would require the use of the room promised to the Community Council until that work was completed.  As such it could mean that members would not now have the use of the room until later in the year. In the meantime the priority was to find and appoint 5 to 7 committee members to manage the Heritage Centre and Station Garden project, to draw up a constitution and outline budget, to establish a bank account and to consult with the village on how the proposed Heritage Centre might be developed. Offers of support for both the Station Garden and the proposed Heritage Centre were invited from all residents.  AL commended the project and thanked BR and GM for their efforts to date 

5 Hawkcraig Point: HMS Tarlair Jane Halleran addressed the meeting on the “Tarlair Project”.  HMS Tarlair, the First World War Royal Naval research establishment based at Hawkcraig Point, had operated from June 1915 until the base had been wound down in 1919.  The base had been quite unique and instrumental in the development of bi-directional microphones which, ultimately, had led to the development of sonar.  Jane also confirmed that the working group had now secured adequate funding for the proposed display board for Hawkcraig Point on the project thanks to a generous donation from Pat Heneghan and a grant from Fife Council’s Culture and Heritage Fund.  Application had now been made for Lottery funding in support of an exhibition on HMS Tarlair to be staged during the Festival.  AL thanked Jane for her work with the Working Party and expressed the Community Council’s appreciation also to Diana Maxwell and to Lewis Banks for their contributions.
6 Silver Sands and Hawkcraig Point (a) Blue Flag and Green Flag Awards Robbie Blyth of Fife Coast and Countryside Trust was received and outlined the work being undertaken at Silver Sands.  He also confirmed that Silver Sands, despite its modest size, was the busiest stretch of sands in Fife in 2013 which, during the season, presented many unique challenges on conservation and very clear and well documented problems with regard to access and parking.  These were discussed.  Robbie also drew attention to the hazards to those exploring below the high water mark presented by the shifting sands at the eastern end of the foreshore.  New signage had been erected to warn anyone so interested given that a number of rescues had been necessary in recent years. Robbie also explained that, overall, there had been a need to amend and improve the management of Silver Sands to make best use of staff resources while ensuring the cleanliness of toilets and the surrounding area and proper supervision of the beach and its surrounds.  AL thanked Robbie for taking the time to attend and to be heard on these matters and took the opportunity to again draw attention to local concerns at the prospect of a wind turbine being sited adjacent to the unique visitor amenity formed by the Sands and Hawkcraig Point.
(b) Donkey Brae AL reported that the vehicle which had ended up at the foot of Donkey Brae had now been removed.  Thanks were expressed to Jim Stenhouse and his team at Fife Council for extricating the vehicle from a highly sensitive and isolated location under difficult conditions.
7 Participatory Budgeting AL reported that FC’s Participatory Budgeting scheme had contributed £1000 to the overall funds distributed to local organisations in 2013 and had been highly appreciated by all the local bodies which had benefitted.  Councillor Laird having explained consideration of the use of funds in 2014 would be on the agenda for the next Ward meeting, it was agreed that the matter be continued pending the outcome of that meeting.
8 Livingston Lane Residents of Livingston Lane had reported a constant problem with dog fouling and cars parking in the Lane.  Although dog fouling was said to have improved recently it appeared that car parking remained a problem throughout the year with Summer being the most difficult.  Cars, it seemed, could park at any point in the Lane, restricting access for people walking on the pavement, older residents or mothers with children have to walk onto the road, restricting vehicular access to Telny Place and preventing access to parking at the side of houses.  That this happened was supported by the personal experiences of a number of the members attending. It was requested that double yellow lines be put into the Lane to deter irresponsible and thoughtless parking in Livingston Lane.   The Council agreed to support an application to Fife Council for promotion of a Traffic Order for double yellow lines on either side of Livingston Lane (south) to tackle the problem.

9 Review of Community Councillor’s Remits It was agreed, in light of the pending re-election of Community Councillor’s in October, to continue consideration of remits until after that time.  AL also drew attention to recent difficulties faced by IF as editor of the Village News and in managing the ACC Website and to the probable loss of the March issue of VN as a result.  As it appeared that a severe escalation in IF’s workload meant that he might need assistance with VN in the short to medium term, expressions of support were invited from suitably qualified candidates to take over the role of editor at least on a temporary basis. It having been suggested that the Media Centre of Inverkeithing High School might be able to provide support in that regard, AL agreed to follow up on that.
10 Work Schedule JB having indicated that he was setting up a walkabout on the programme of works outlined in the Work Schedule, the Council continued consideration of the Work Schedule meantime.

11 Aberdour Hotel Licensing BS reported that he had been advised by a local High Street resident that the Aberdour Hotel had made application to Fife Licensing Board for a major change in licensing conditions involving removal of a prohibition on the sale of alcohol in what the Hotel termed the “outside drinking area” and to (a) open from 10am each day on both across the bar and Off License Sales and (b) extend their hours of opening on Fridays and Saturdays to 1am.  The proposed changes listed by the Hotel under “Variations in the Operating Plan for the Premises” included proposals to allow the running of conferences, receptions, club meetings, music, live performances, dance facilities, indoor/outdoor sports, televised sports and the provision of outdoor drinking facilities.  Local residents had already expressed concerns at the implications for the drinking culture in the village and at the disturbance, noise and nuisance which might result in a predominantly quiet residential area.  It being noted however that the information supplied to ACC by the Clerk to the Licensing Board did not support that construction on the Hotel’s proposals, BS agreed to research the matter further and to report.  (Since the meeting the Licensing Board have acknowledged that the information sent to ACC was inaccurate and have since sent another letter confirming the situation as described by BS above.)
12 Community Councillor Reports

(a) Village in Bloom PN confirmed that Village in Bloom was in talks with Hillside School on support for the programme in 2014 and that repairs had now been completed to the doors of the Polytunnel.  She also reported that JM was exploring the potential of income streams available to support ViB under the Climate Fund heading.   She also sought local assistance in setting up and operating a water bowser for the coming season.
(b) Commonwealth Games Baton PN reported that the Commonwealth Games Baton was due to pass through Aberdour on 26 June and gave the names of two local ladies, Taryn Neilson and Lisa Norman, who had been selected to carry it.
(c) Treasurer’s Report AL reported a sum of £13,603.56 in the ACC accounts.
(d) Planning AL confirmed that application had been made to extend the period of consent granted to a resident of Seaside Place to construct a new house.  It was also noted that the results of the consultation on FIFEplan had yet to go before Committee. Councillor Laird indicated that she anticipated that members would start to be given briefings on the results of the consultation in the near future. This would help officers shape the next phase of the process to enable elected members to take decisions later this year on the content of FIFEplan when it was published for further consultation in the second half of 2014.  JB had circulated the latest copy of the timetable for the FIFEplan prior to the meeting.
13 Fife Councillor Reports
(a) Councillor Laird gave an outline on the projects she and Councillor Yates were working on presently, many of which had already been touched upon during the course of the meeting.  She also drew attention to Provost Jim Leishman’s attendance at the Bowling Club opening of their new pavilion the following evening and indicated that Fife Council were now actively seeking support from the Vacant and Derelict Land Fund in an effort to release sites and funding to stimulate economic growth in the locality.  The Fund, which aimed to tackle long-term vacant and derelict land in Scotland, was one of the few remaining ring-fenced funds in local government settlement and totalled £10.991m in 2014-15.  To date Fife Council had not been successful in accessing the fund.

(b) Councillor Dempsey confirmed with AL and JB that traffic cones were still needed locally and that applications for the vacant post of School Crossing Patrol Officer were due by 11 April.
14 Next Meeting:    Wednesday, 7 May (incl. AGM at 7pm **)

Thereafter
Tuesday
10 June

Monday
14 July

Thursday
14 August

Wednesday
17 September

Tuesday
21 October

Monday
24 November

Thursday
18 December

(at 7.30pm in the Institute, Shore Road unless otherwise specified)

** -
Following the AGM, members of Fife Council’s wind turbine team will be present to explain the reasoning behind their proposal for a turbine in the Silver Sands/Hawkcraig area and to answer questions from members of the public.
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